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Plan Case: 2100-PUD-09
Description: A request for approval of a preliminary development

plan for a proposed residential planned unit development.
Petitioner: Michael Kinate, Nabor House Fraternity
Location: 1002 South Lincoln Ave. and 805 West Iowa St.

Exhibit A: Location and Existing Land Use Map
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Exhibit B: Existing Zoning Map
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MINUTES OF A REGULAR MEETING 
                
URBANA PLAN COMMISSION                          DRAFT    
             
DATE:         February 19, 2009   
 
TIME: 7:30 P.M. 
 
PLACE: Urbana City Building – City Council Chambers 
 400 South Vine Street 
 Urbana, IL  61801 
 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Jane Burris, Ben Grosser, Lew Hopkins, Michael Pollock, 

Bernadine Stake, Marilyn Upah-Bant, Don White 
 
MEMBERS EXCUSED: Tyler Fitch 
 
STAFF PRESENT: Robert Myers, Planning Manager; Lisa Karcher, Planner II; 

Rebecca Bird, Planner I; Teri Andel, Planning Secretary 
      
OTHERS PRESENT: Liila Bagby, Brian Craine, Justin Gholson, Andrew Fulton, Victor 

Johnson, Michael Kinate, Georgia Morgan, Phillip Newmark, 
Danielle Ross, Steve Ross, Bob Stewart, Susan Taylor, Janet 
Torres, Joshua Vonk, Jack Washington, Trars Wilkinson 

 
 
COMMUNICATIONS 
 

 Letter from William Gray regarding Plan Case No. 2100-PUD-09 
 
NEW PUBLIC HEARINGS 
 
Plan Case No. 2100-PUD-09:  A request by the Nabor House Fraternity for approval of a 
Preliminary Development Plan for the Nabor House Fraternity Planned Unit Development 
(PUD) located at 1002 South Lincoln Avenue, zoned R-7 – University Residential, and 805 
West Iowa Street, zoned R-3 – Single and Two-Family Residential. 
 
Lisa Karcher, Planner II, gave the staff report on this case to the Plan Commission.  She gave a 
description of the proposed site as well as for the surrounding adjacent properties noting their 
current zoning and land uses.  She discussed the applicability of the proposed planned unit 
development (PUD) to Section XIII-3 of the Urbana Zoning Ordinance, which outlines the 
requirements for a PUD.  Referring to Exhibits D and E, she talked about the existing structure 
and what the Nabor House Fraternity is proposing to develop.  She pointed out that the two 
existing driveways would be removed and a new curb cut is being proposed further from Lincoln 
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Avenue into the proposed new parking lot.  She mentioned that there is a letter from William 
Gray, City Engineer, concerning traffic safety along Iowa Street, which was handed out prior to 
the start of the meeting. 
 
Ms. Karcher talked about the goals outlined in Section XIII-3.C of the Urbana Zoning Ordinance 
and how the proposed PUD is generally consistent with the 2005 Comprehensive Plan.  She 
stated the permitted uses that are listed in Section XIII-3.M of the Urbana Zoning Ordinance and 
talked about the minimum developments standards and noted the recommended design features.  
She summarized staffs’ findings and read the options of the Plan Commission.  She presented 
staffs’ recommendation, which is as follows: 
 

Based on the evidence presented in the written staff report, and without the 
benefit of considering additional evidence that may be presented during the 
public hearing, staff recommends that the Plan commission recommend approval 
of the proposed Preliminary Development Plan to the City Council with the 
approval of the following waivers: 
 

1.  Maximum height of 37 feet for a principal structure. 
2.  Floor area ratio of 0.66. 

 
Mr. Grosser asked for clarification regarding whether or not a dormitory would be allowed to be 
built at 805 West Iowa Street without the PUD classification.  Ms. Karcher said no, it would not 
be allowed. 
 
Ms. Stake wondered if 805 West Iowa Street was still zoned R-3, Single and Two-Family 
Residential.  Ms. Karcher said yes.  The underlying zoning will remain R-3.  The PUD will just 
cover the development of the proposed site. 
 
With no further questions from the Plan Commission members for City staff, Chair Pollock 
opened the hearing up for public input. 
 
Bob Stewart and Michael Kinate, President and Vice-President, respectively, of the Nabor House 
Fraternity Board, approached the Plan Commission to present their plans and to answer any 
questions and/or address any concerns.  Mr. Stewart talked about the fraternity, which is a 
cooperative fraternity where the tenants manage the house and perform all of the cooking and 
cleaning jobs themselves.  He, then, gave a brief background on the history of the fraternity and 
the house. 
 
Mr. Kinate continued the presentation by talking about the history of the fraternity for the past 
ten years.  In 2005, the Board hired Gary Olsen to perform a study of the house to see if it would 
be feasible to remodel the existing fraternity house.  The bottom line of the study is that there are 
over $500,000 worth of upgrades that would be needed just to bring it up to building code.  
Based on this study, the Board felt the best course would be to demolish the house that was 
located at 805 West Iowa Street and the existing fraternity house at 1002 South Lincoln Avenue 
and build a new fraternity facility that meets all of the current building codes and is energy 
efficient. 
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He explained that they need to use part of the 805 West Iowa Street property in order to construct 
a facility equal in size to the existing fraternity house.  The current house is about 8,600 square 
feet.  If they only built on 1002 South Lincoln Avenue, current City codes would only allow 
them to build a new facility up to 5,400 square feet. 
 
Some of the advantages of building a new facility would be to have lower maintenance costs.  
They budget around $12,000 annually for maintenance, and he stated that they meet or exceed 
the budget amount each year.  He listed the recent renovations that they have made to the 
existing facility.  These include new carpeting ($10,000) in the main areas of the house and 
repairing a boiler unit ($4,000 - $5,000).  They are looking into using geothermal heating and 
cooling systems, energy efficient appliances and green building materials in the new facility. 
 
Ms. Upah-Bant wondered if the fraternity was planning to increase their number of residents 
once the new facility is built since they are planning to build enough rooms to house 48 people.  
Mr. Kinate replied that there has been some internal discussion about increasing the size of the 
house.  The Board wants to make a small increase in the size of the proposed house from what 
they currently have and maybe increase their membership by 2 or 3 people.  They decided to ask 
for what the guidelines would allow and may actually build something smaller. 
 
Ms. Upah-Bant wondered if they had a waiting list.  Mr. Stewart responded that it is actually 
hard to find the type of people who live at the house. They are an agriculture-based fraternity 
which houses only men. There are more women going into Agriculture and fewer men.  They are 
hoping with a better house, they will be able to fill it. 
 
Ms. Stake asked if the Nabor House Fraternity had spoken with the neighbors.  Mr. Kinate said 
yes.  First, they met with their Council member, Charlie Smyth.  Then, they met with the 
neighbors to show them the building plans and address any concerns they may have.  The 
neighbors actually asked for the rain garden to help buffer the parking lot from the single-family 
neighborhood. 
 
Ms. Stake asked if they would want to change the plans in the future once this is approved.  Mr. 
Kinate explained that they want to have green space where the residents could throw a football 
around, etc.  They really like the layout with the parking closer to the proposed fraternity house.  
Mr. Stewart understood that they would not be able to change the plans once they are approved 
without seeking further approval. 
 
Ms. Stake commented that she will be sad to see the existing fraternity house demolished.  Mr. 
Kinate replied that they hope to build another beautiful house to replace it.  The existing 
structure is a great looking house, but it is an older facility that has been expanded over the years.  
There are a lot of mechanical issues and does not meet the current building codes. 
 
Chair Pollock asked City staff if the petitioner would be able to make any changes if the 
proposed PUD was approved without further review.  Ms. Karcher explained that they would not 
be able to make any major changes without further review.  They would be allowed to make 
minor changes, but they would not be able to significantly reduce the approved open space 
setback, off-street parking, loading, etc. 
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Gary Olsen, architect for the proposed project, showed a slide show of the street front of every 
property along Lincoln Avenue from Green Street to Florida Avenue, of the proposed site, and of 
the properties that surround the existing Nabor House Fraternity.  He talked about the proposed 
new facility.  He talked about the types of materials and architectural style that would be used to 
construct the new facility. 
 
He mentioned that they have been studying this project for almost three years and have met with 
the neighborhood three times after initially meeting with Councilmember Smyth.  The Nabor 
House Fraternity incorporated all of the suggestions made by the neighbors and Mr. Smyth.  
They spoke with City staff in the Engineering Division to get input about the placement of the 
parking lot and driveway. 
 
He stated that they plan to go with the larger building for now, but may come back in the final 
plans asking for a slightly smaller building.  Initially the basement would be used for mechanical 
equipment, storage and laundromat for the residents.  Over time, they would like to have some 
social equipment, such as a large screen TV perhaps in the basement.  They would not use the 
basement for bedroom space though. 
 
Ms. Stake thanked Mr. Olsen for his presentation.  Mr. Grosser thanked the Nabor House 
representatives for their extensive legwork of talking to the neighbors and to Mr. Smyth. 
 
Mr. Grosser questioned whether they would be over the required Floor Area Ratio (FAR) if the 
basement was not counted.  Mr. Olsen said no, they would not be over. 
 
Mr. Grosser stated that it appears that the chimney encroaches into the setback, is this correct?  
Ms. Karcher explained that chimneys are allowed to encroach to a certain point.  The roof 
overhang is allowed to encroach as well. 
 
Mr. Olsen added that there are two frontages – one on Lincoln Avenue and the other on Iowa 
Street.  So under the Zoning Ordinance they this project would typically have two front-yard 
setbacks. They want the new house to be set back the same as the existing house, so it will have a 
25-foot setback off of Lincoln Avenue.  Chimneys can encroach into setback anyway. 
 
Mr. Kinate noted that they have been planning the new facility for about ten years.  They have 
about 600 alumni.  The alumnus has really supported them in this mission.  They have been able 
to raise the money to purchase the property at 805 West Iowa Street and to pay off the mortgage 
of the property at 1002 South Lincoln Avenue.  They currently are debt free.  He stated that until 
they get the development plans approved and know that they can build, it is hard to ask the 
alumni to raise the substantial funds it will take to build a multi structure that will probably cost 
$2 million or more.  They are hoping once they get approval from the City to start raising the 
funds and finalize the plans so they can start building in the next four years. 
Chair Pollock wondered what would happen to the residents while this project is being built.  Mr. 
Kinate said that the Board has talked about leasing another property for one year to house the 
current members.  He recently spoke with Susan Frobish, who purchased an old fraternity house 



  February 19, 2009 

 Page 5

and remodeled it.  Ms. Frobish has offered to rent it to the Nabor House Fraternity if the house is 
available. 
 
Mr. Olsen talked about the timing of the project.  He mentioned that demolition would take place 
after school would be over and the residents moved out.  The project will take about 15 months 
from start to finish. 
 
Robert Myers, Planning Manager, asked how many people currently sleep in one room.  Mr. 
Kinate explained that there are two dorms.  One dorm has 10 to 12 beds, and the other dorm has 
24 to 26 beds.  Mr. Myers stated that the only reason he asked is because a retroactive building 
code requirement to install sprinklers in all Urbana dormitories, fraternities and sororities 
currently lacking them.  This is a cost that figured in renovating the existing facility.  Mr. Stewart 
added that none of the mechanical equipment really works either.  None of the existing facility is 
handicap accessible.  The new fraternity house would have a full elevator that would be 
accessible from the basement to the third floor.  It would be a fully ADA compliant fraternity 
house. 
 
Mr. Myers pointed out another positive aspect of the plan, from City staff’s perspective, is that 
two driveways would be combined into one.  The new driveway would also be moved further 
away from the intersection at Lincoln Avenue and Iowa Street. 
 
Ms. Stake wondered about the letter from Mr. Gray.  Mr. Stewart stated that the letter confirms 
exactly what they have done.  City staff now agrees with the location and safety of the driveway 
and parking lot. 
 
With no further questions or comments from the audience, the public input portion of the hearing 
was closed.  Chair Pollock opened the hearing up for Plan Commission debate and/or motion(s). 
 
Mr. White moved that the Plan Commission forward Plan Case No. 2100-PUD-09 to the City 
Council with a recommendation for approval along with the two waivers as suggested by City 
staff.  Ms. Stake seconded the motion. 
 
Chair Pollock commented that this is a picture perfect way of going about a project like this, 
especially when there is a lot of neighborhood interest.  The Nabor House Fraternity has done a 
great job, which makes the Plan Commission’s job much easier. 
 
Roll call on the motion was as follows: 
 
 Ms. Burris - Yes Mr. Grosser - Yes 
 Mr. Hopkins - Yes Mr. Pollock - Yes 
 Ms. Stake - Yes Ms. Upah-Bant - Yes 
 Mr. White - Yes 
 
The motion was approved.  Mr. Myers noted that this case would go before City Council on 
March 2, 2009. 
 


